
IDEA - East v. West Big Hearts Campaign 

The Wisconsin Chapter of the Association of Legal Administrators (WALA) is a small to medium chapter 
with approximately 64 members.  Each year at our annual planning meeting, the Board of Directors 
gather to brainstorm for innovative ways to unite and engage our members and business partners. To 
support ALA’s Mission, alongside the chapter’s regular educational programming, the chapter has 
historically held a one-day Annual Conference on Education (ACE) as its “big event.” Annually, the 
attendance for ACE has been dwindling, so the Chapter decided that we needed to do something creative, 
different, but engaging, with our members, our business partners and our community. After brainstorming 
discussions, we decided to change it up and for the first time ever create an event that would both make a 
difference in our community, provide excellent education AND bring our chapter members and business 
partners together for a fun and rewarding adventure. 

In agreeing to champion the idea of a team competition that brought our business partners and our 
members together, the first ever, East vs West Big Hearts Campaign was born. The goal of this concept 
was to provide a change in platform that allowed for team collaboration, relationship building and making 
a truly impactful difference in our communities. The spirit of this idea spread further than we could have 
imagined. Firms, business partners, individuals…we ALL got involved and we made many new 
relationships along the way. 

To kick off the event, the chapter formed the “Big Hearts” Committee. The Committee comprised of both 
chapter members and business partners to offer different perspectives and to get support from all groups.  
The committee met over two months and early on decided that the event should be a “one-of-a-kind 
inaugural event” to support the community, give back and become a more engaged team. The Committee 
created two teams of chapter members and business partners and divided those teams equally via 
geography:  East (Milwaukee) vs West (Madison). Each team was led by Captains. Those Captains were 
WALA’s premier level Business Partners. Each Captain and team was challenged with selecting their 
own charity to support. The goal was to raise contributions in fun, innovative ways with their teammates 
throughout a three-month period. Team East, selected their charity as Stars and Stripes Honor Flight and 
they competed against Team West, who selected their charity as Badger Honor Flight. Each team set out 
to collaborate on different avenues and events to raise the money for their respective charities. (See 
attached list of team members). 

There was almost unanimous support on both teams that we should honor and assist the men and women 
of our armed forces, through Stars and Stripes Honor Flight and Badger Honor Flight. Both 
organizations we supported fly veterans to Washington D.C. to spend an entire day visiting historical 
monuments and to spend a day in remembrance of their service, their fallen comrades and their friends. It 
is their opportunity to reflect on their sacrifices, pay respect, and most hopefully, find peace and 
reverence, for their troops and the efforts that changed the course of our freedoms forever.  The Stars and 
Stripes and Badger Honor Flights allow our veterans of WWII, the Korean War and the Vietnam War to 
visit these memorials with no cost to them at all. 

Each of the two teams developed their own creative methods to raise funds. These initiatives included 
firm, member and business partner involvement, including donations, contests, giveaways and member 
activities including raising money through jean days, vacation raffles, chili cook-offs and so much more. 
One team set up a booth at the local Flea Market on numerous Saturdays to raise additional funds. This 
initiative was a huge success and the community was supportive by making monetary donations which 
totaled over $1,000.  



In embracing the events, several Business Partners donated sporting event tickets and parking passes for 
highest bidders through numerous auctions at events. Team West held a Euchre tournament (a trick-
taking card game and very popular in the Midwest) that included chapter members, veterans and business 
partners. A huge success that raised almost $1000 in both event funds, silent auction and 50/50 drawing.  

Our kick-off event was held in July at the Rustic Manor in Hartland, Wisconsin. The chapter engaged 
International Speaker, Matt Booth, who rallied the Big Hearts Campaign with: Successful Teams = 
Attitude, Commitment & Focus. The committee focused on a topic and presentation that would ignite 
and empower the teams of the Big Hearts Campaign, members of the legal profession, WALA members 
and our business partners. In sticking to the theme of successful teams, the business partner expo featured 
team games, relationship building and great products, food, drinks and raffles. The games were fantastic 
as the business partners and members teamed up for friendly competition, laughter and fun! During three 
months, the team captains kept their teams informed of timelines and fundraising ideas to keep the 
momentum from the kickoff going. One such idea sparked two WALA members with Brewers season 
tickets to auction off their Brewers vs Cubs weekend series, which in the heart of the season was a hot 
ticket. 

The East vs. West Big Hearts Campaign wrapped up at the November Fall Social held at the American 
Legion Post 294 in Hartland, Wisconsin. To say it was a smashing success is an understatement. The 
event started with the Pledge of Allegiance and gave out an inaugural scholarship in honor of a recently 
passed, long-time business partner. Attendees played bingo, participated in a silent auction, interacted 
with veterans and American Legion members. During this event, we also awarded WALA’s coveted 
“Award of Excellence” and announced the Big Hearts Campaign winner. The highlight of the evening 
was the attendance of Chuck Franzke, a 95-year old WWII veteran, and his wife, Bev Franzke, of 78 
years. To have the honor of meeting these beautiful (and fun) people, made the entire competitive journey 
priceless to all of us. Chuck commented that his honor flight was the best trip he ever took! His love for 
this country and his commitment to our freedoms was beyond amazing. He was such an advocate of his 
love for this country and what the Honor Flights give that he was willing to change his name just to do it 
one more time.   

The combined fundraising efforts of WALA’s members and business partners totaled $13,314.44. The 
competition was neck-and-neck until the last minute when a business partner (from the East team) made a 
large donation of 3% of paid invoices from work generated by WALA members. The winner of the Big 
Hearts Campaign was the East team with a total collection amount of $7,576.44 awarded to Stars and 
Stripes Honor Flight. The West team raised $5,738 of which the team donated to Badger Honor Flight.  

As a competitive event, we did recognize the team winner, but there were NO losers at the event. Both 
charities were honored with sizable donations, and the gratitude they showed was amazing. The 
volunteers who make these flight organizations successful are now family & friends to us all. WALA 
won. The business partners won, and the committee won as it saw its IDEA for change turned into reality 
by the success of the events and the gratitude and grace of all who took part in making this event a 
success. The attendance at this event included 27 members and 25 business partners. The Board of 
Directors and our business partners were very impressed that 42% of our members attended this event.  
This event was a HUGE success that touched the hearts of many. Its legacy will live on as WALA 
members and business partners raised enough money to sponsor 14 war veterans (and their volunteer 
helpers) in their quest to visit the monument memorializing their sacrifices. 



Addendum 

East vs West Big Hearts Campaign 

Social Media Promotions,  
Email Campaigns, and Pictures from the  

Kick-off Event in July and the  
Fall Social in November   
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Email Campaigns 

Kick-off event on July 13, 2017 
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Wrap-up Event - Fall Social - November 1, 2017 
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https://www.facebook.com/wisconsinala/videos/882501508564852/
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WALA Website  



9 



10 

Pictures from the July Kick-off Event 
(http://www.wi-ala.org/photos/gallery_8c254005d276/) 
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Group photo of WALA members, WALA business partners, and Honor Flight Representatives.   
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Left to right:  
Matt Booth, Speaker on Successful Teams - Attitude, Commitment & Focus  
Mark Bridgeman - WALA President-Elect and Co-Chair of the Big Hearts Campaign 
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Group photo of WALA members and business partners.   
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Business Partner displays and booths at the kick-off event.   
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Left to right:  
Debra Elsbury, ALA Region 3 Director 
Kent Rice - Member, Board of Directors of the Stars and Strips Honor Flight 
Sue Thome-John, President, Wisconsin Association of Legal Administrators 
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Pictures from the November Fall Social 
(http://www.wi-ala.org/photos/gallery_b4e8a898cc7b/#21) 

The Badger Honor Flight and the Stars and Stripes Honor Flight guests receiving our donation.   

Check Total: $12,056.00 for Badger Honor Flight and Stars and Stripes Honor Flight 

Left to right:  
Guest 1 - Su Timmerman - Badger Honor Flight Representative 
Guest 2 - Dewy Gillette - Badger Honor Flight Representative 
Guest 3 - Bev Franzke - wife of Chuck Franzke 
Guest 4 - Chuck Franzke - World War II Veteran 
Guest 5 - Kent Rice - Member, Board of Directors of the Stars and Strips Honor Flight 
Sue Thome-John – Wisconsin ALA President 
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Stars and Stripes Honor Flight guests receiving our donation.   

Total: $7,259.80 for Stars and Stripes Honor Flight 

Left to right: 
Mark Bridgeman – President-Elect and Co-Chair of the East Big Hearts Campaign 
Guest 1 - Bev Franzke - wife of Chuck Franzke 
Guest 2 - Chuck Franzke - World War II Veteran 
Guest 3 -  Michael, Starts and Stripes Honor Flight Representative 
Guest 4 - Kent Rice - Member, Board of Directors of the Stars and Strips Honor Flight 
Kathy Pline – VP of Business Partner Relations and Co-Chair of the West Big Hearts Campaign 
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Badger Honor Flight guests receiving our donation. 

Total:  $4,796 for Badger Honor Flight 

Left to right: 
Mark Bridgeman – President-Elect and Co-Chair of the East Big Hearts Campaign 
Guest 1 - Su Timmerman - Badger Honor Flight Representative 
Guest 2 - Dewy Gillette - Badger Honor Flight Representative 
Kathy Pline – VP of Business Partner Relations and Co-Chair of the West Big Hearts Campaign 
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More pictures of our honored guests, Wala members, and business partners at the Fall social in 
November 2017. 
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Budget 

The budget was $12,000.  We spent $10,071.   


